






























September 12, 2024

VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL ONLY

Climate Strategies Division
Department of Environmental Protection
One Winter Street
Boston, MA 02108
climate.strategies@mass.gov

Subject: Joint Comments from Climate Advocacy Organizations Regarding MassDEP’s Proposal
to Increase the Minimum Auction Reserve Price under 310 CMR 7.74: Reducing CO2 Emissions
from Electricity Generating Facilities

Dear Climate Strategies Division Staff:

The undersigned climate advocacy organizations appreciate the opportunity to submit comments in support of the
Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection’s (MassDEP or the Department) proposal to increase the
minimum auction reserve price for the electricity sector carbon allowance market. We commend the Department’s
efforts to strengthen this program as a tool for achieving Massachusetts’ greenhouse gas emissions reduction
mandate

The undersigned strongly support the adoption of an increased minimum reserve auction price. A higher price
floor sends a clear market signal that prioritizes emissions reductions and ensures that Massachusetts continues
to lead in promoting clean energy solutions. Beyond this critical adjustment, we urge MassDEP to consider
additional program improvements that will further enhance environmental and public health outcomes:

1. Clear and Transparent Reporting on the Use of Auction Proceeds:

It is critical that there be transparency and accountability regarding how the proceeds from the carbon
allowance market are spent and are planned to be spent. We recommend that MassDEP implement strict
reporting requirements to ensure that proceeds are directed toward both initiatives that reduce
greenhouse gas emissions, and support Environmental Justice (EJ) communities, including investments
in clean energy, energy efficiency, and public health programs. We also recommend that MassDEP
publish a report on projected revenue and a plan for spending at the start of the year.

2. Expansion of the Program to Include Criteria Pollutants:

While targeting CO2 emissions is an important aspect of reducing the environmental impact of power
generation, it is important to recognize that other pollutants, such as nitrogen oxides (NOx), sulfur dioxide
(SO2), and particulate matter (PM & PM2.5), also contribute significantly to poor air quality and health risks,
particularly in EJ communities. Expanding the program to include these criteria pollutants in the auctions
would ensure a more comprehensive approach to addressing the environmental and health impacts of
electricity generation. The additional revenue from the criteria pollutants could be directed towards those
communities.

3. Establishing a Different Emission Cap for Power Plants Located Near EJ Communities:

Power plants located in or near EJ Environmental Justice communities pose higher health and
environmental risks to these populations. To address these disproportionate impacts, we propose that
MassDEP considers implementing a differentiated cap on emissions specifically for these facilities. This

mailto:climate.strategies@mass.gov


2

approach would involve setting a cap that is stricter and prioritizes emission reductions for the facilities
located in EJ areas.

4. Consistency with Massachusetts Overall Decarbonization Goals:

MassDEP’s market monitor noted that “if allowance prices observed prior to September 2023 are
consistent with MassDEP policy goals for 310 CMR 7.74, then MassDEP could consider increasing the
auction reserve price to a level more consistent with these prices.”1 The undersigned agree that using an
ambitious threshold that would facilitate achievement of Massachusetts’ mandate to achieve net-zero
greenhouse gas emissions by 2050 under the Commonwealth’s 2021 Climate Roadmap Law2 is a
necessary action. To the extent that this target can be made even more ambitious in pursuit of
Massachusetts' decarbonization efforts, the undersigned encourage MassDEP to set a minimum reserve
price with swift reduction of greenhouse gas emissions in mind.

In conclusion, increasing the minimum reserve price is a positive step, but expanding the program’s scope to
address criteria pollutants and focusing on EJ communities will maximize its effectiveness. Additionally, ensuring
transparency in proceeds spending will build public trust and ensure that these funds are used to achieve the
greatest environmental and health benefits.

Thank you for your leadership on this important issue. We welcome any additional dialogue on this matter.

Sincerely,

Paola Tamayo, Policy Analyst, Acadia Center

Priya Gandbhir, Senior Attorney, Conservation Law Foundation

Larry Chretien, Executive Director, Green Energy Consumers Alliance

Amy Boyd Rabin, Vice President of Policy, Environmental League Of Massachusetts

2 Mass. Acts 2021, ch. 8.

1 Potomac Economics “Market monitor comments on raising the auction reserve price level” (Dec. 2023) available
at: https://www.mass.gov/doc/market-monitor-memorandum-on-minimum-reserve-price/download.
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September 12, 2024 
 
Comments via email:  climate.strategies@mass.gov 
 
Re:   Dartmouth Power’s Comments on the Proposed Increase to the Minimum  

Reserve Price for MassDEP’s Quarterly Emissions Allowance Auction  
 
To whom it may concern, 
 

Dartmouth Power Associates, L.P. (Dartmouth Power), a subsidiary of Talen Energy, 
owns and operates a power plant in Dartmouth, Massachusetts.  The plant has two gas turbine 
generators:  one 77 MW combined cycle unit (Unit 1) and the other a 24.7 MW simple cycle unit 
(Unit 2).  Both burn natural gas as the primary fuel and have No. 2 fuel oil as a backup fuel.  
Unit 1 is subject to the Massachusetts CO2 cap and trade program, while Unit 2 is too small to be 
subject to the rule.  Dartmouth has been complying with the CO2 cap and trade regulation, 
surrendering the necessary allowances at the end of each year, and participating in some of the 
quarterly auctions for obtaining allowances (Talen Energy Marketing is the entity that 
participates).  Dartmouth understands that Massachusetts Department of Environmental 
Protection (MassDEP) is proposing to increase the minimum reserve price (MRP) for the CO2 
allowances from $0.50/metric ton (tonne) to $9.00/tonne starting in December 2024.  Dartmouth 
is very concerned with the proposal as it, arguably, would have significant economic impact to 
the State’s power generators and citizens with little to no improvements to CO2 emissions.  
Therefore, Dartmouth would like to provide the comments herein on the proposed changes to the 
MRP for the quarterly emissions allowance auction as described in the June 2024 Discussion 
Document entitled Increasing the Minimum Auction Reserve Price under 310 CMR 7.74: 
Reducing CO2 Emissions from Electricity Generating Facilities (“Discussion Document”). 
 

Dartmouth is not a member of the New England Power Generators Association (NEPGA) 
but has reviewed the group’s comments on MassDEP’s proposed rule changes and agrees with 
them.  Below are the key points Dartmouth would like to emphasize, including those from 
NEPGA, with supporting information following: 
 
   

• The Electric Generation Sector Has Already Made Significant Progress in Reducing 
GHG Emissions, including through the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI) 
which imposes additional costs on Commonwealth thermal generators for CO2 emissions 

• Increasing the MRP Will Not Effectively Reduce GHG Emissions 
• The Proposed Increase in the MRP Will Impose Significant Costs to Consumers Without 

Any Environmental Benefit 
• MassDEP’s proposed action is a rulemaking that must comply with Chapter 30A and its 

failure to do so makes the action legally questionable. 
 

Massachusetts Power Plants Have Already Made Significant Progress in Reducing GHG 
Emissions 
 

mailto:Thomas.Weissinger@talenenergy.com
mailto:Jonathan.rice@maryland.gov


2 
 

Dartmouth notes that the electric generation sector has already made significant strides, 
particularly in comparison to other sectors of the economy that are responsible for considerable 
greenhouse gas (“GHG”) emissions.  According to MassDEP’s own data, as of 2021, the most 
recent year for which complete data is available, the electric generation sector has reduced 
emissions since 1990 by 55.7%, as compared to 20.7% for the building sector and 13.5% for the 
transportation sector.  (Appendix C under GHG reports on:  
https://www.mass.gov/lists/massdep-emissions-inventories#greenhouse-gas-baseline-&-
inventory-). 

Moreover, GHG emissions from the existing thermal generation fleet have largely been 
reduced as much as is reasonably feasible and these emissions reductions have achieved the 
targets set forth for the sector in the Global Warming Solutions Act (“GWSA”).  Further 
reductions in GHG emissions from the electric generation sector are only going to occur when 
sufficient renewable sources are available to displace thermal generation.  In the meantime, 
thermal generation resources are necessary to keep the lights on.   

In addition, thermal generators in Massachusetts participate in RGGI which is designed 
to drive CO2 emission reductions and imposes CO2 compliance costs above and beyond the 
Massachusetts CO2 allowance program. Through program evolutions, RGGI has and by all 
accounts will continue to drive CO2 emission reductions and impose increasing compliance costs 
on Commonwealth generators. Any analysis of CO2 emission reductions and proceeds to support 
Massachusetts clean energy programs should recognize the significant progress and proceeds 
made available through the RGGI program.  

Increasing the MRP May Not Reduce Overall GHG Emissions 
 

Increasing the MRP, particularly by such a large percentage and so quickly, will drive up 
the cost of every MWhr generated in the Commonwealth from the existing fossil plants, which 
are relied upon for a stable and reliable grid in Massachusetts.  As costs go up from certain 
sources in a deregulated market, the electricity demand still must be met, so other cheaper out-
of-state sources will take the place of Massachusetts fossil generation, like that from Dartmouth. 
Renewable energy development is lagging and will not quickly take its place, so fossil 
generation from other states in New England and beyond will be needed.  Fossil generation 
outside Massachusetts will likely emit the same or more CO2 than the units in-state, essentially 
swapping CO2 sources and without generating any revenue for the out-of-state CO2.  This would 
take place in the short-term as the demand is being met on a daily basis, but the shift may also be 
become permanent, if in-state generators such as Dartmouth, are too expensive to meet demand 
and must retire.  

The Proposed Increase in the MRP Will Impose Significant Costs to Consumers Without 
Any Environmental Benefit  

 
Dartmouth understands that no single change to a market will cause a single, discreet 

change, i.e., not all in-state demand will be met by out-of-state generation after the increase in 
MRP.  But, adding a cost to the generation in-state will drive the price of power up for the in-
state users, as the market will settle at a price that covers the costs.  And that cost will be borne 
by the citizens of Massachusetts. 

That may be acceptable to some citizens, if there was a corresponding decrease in CO2 
emissions; however, the proposed increase in the MRP would not reduce total emissions of 
GHG.  Since GHG is a global pollutant, the impacts of which are measured through the 
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atmospheric concentration of CO2 and other GHGs, reducing emissions in Massachusetts does 
no good when there are increases in GHG emissions in other states that would be caused by the 
shifting (leakage) of generation to out-of-state fossil generation.  To force consumers and 
business alike, both inside and outside of the Commonwealth to pay electricity bills for no net 
emissions benefit would be arbitrary and capricious.  

MassDEP’s Proposed Action Is a Rulemaking That Must Comply With Chapter 30A and 
Its Failure To Do So Makes the Action Legally Questionable. 
 

Dartmouth supports the comment made by NEPGA that this proposed action by 
MassDEP to increase the MRP should be considered a regulatory change that warrants the full 
public notice process under Chapter 30A.  The proposed change to the MRP, potentially an 18-
times increase in one of our business’s costs, is a significant change and will affect businesses 
like Dartmouth throughout the Commonwealth.  Furthermore, since, to some degree, that 
increased cost will get passed on to the residences and other businesses of Massachusetts, the 
public at large should be provided their full rights for reviewing and commenting on regulatory 
changes.  This deficiency is made more glaring by the fact that Massachusetts treats changes to 
the original CO2 cap and trade program, RGGI, as a regulatory change with extensive public 
outreach, notice and comment.  If MassDEP intends to increase the MRP, it must reissue the 
substance of the Discussion Document as a formal notice of proposed rulemaking and set in 
motion the rigorous public participation process prescribed by Chapter 30A. 

Conclusions 

The proposed increase in the MRP is both bad policy and it is being done without the 
required public involvement.  It is bad policy because it will not reduce net emissions of GHG.  
It would instead merely shift generation to less efficient facilities in other states, particularly in 
ISO-NE.  It is also an extremely expensive policy by increasing costs to the in-state generators 
and the residences and businesses of Massachusetts.  Incurring additional costs, for no net 
reduction in GHG emissions, would be arbitrary and capricious. 

Additionally, given the size and scope of the change being proposed, MassDEP has not 
followed the correct Chapter 30A procedures for public involvement.  The public is not fully 
informed of what is actually a rulemaking and this makes MassDEP’s efforts legally 
questionable. 

Dartmouth and its parent company Talen Energy appreciate the opportunity to provide 
comments on MassDEP’s MRP increase proposal.  If you have any questions or need further 
information, please reach out to me (contact info in letter heading). 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Thomas Weissinger 
Sr. Director, Environment 
 
cc:  Wesley Greig, Dartmouth Power  
 Dale Lebsack, Talen Energy 
 









Comments of VITOL INC. 

To the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection  

Discussion Document on Increasing the Minimum Action Reserve Price under   

310 CMR 7.74: Reducing CO2 Emissions from Electricity Generating Facilities 

September 12,2024 

 

Seth Cochran 

Head of Strategic Market Policy 

Vitol Inc. 

sco@vitol.com 

 

Vitol Inc. (Vitol) appreciates the opportunity to provide input to the Massachusetts Department 

of Environmental Protection’s (MassDEP) proposed decision to increase the minimum auction 

reserve price from $0.50 to $9.00 per allowance starting with the September 2024 auction.  We 

support MassDEP’s efforts to maintain a viable allowance program and the need to align the 

minimum reserve price with its policy goals.  While we support the proposal, we are concerned 

the implementation time period does not provide sufficient advanced notice to stakeholders.   

We submit that once the proposal is finalized there should be an implementation period that 

spans a sufficient time period for the market to adjust to the change.  This will protect the 

market from sudden policy changes that introduce a material risk in the energy and emissions 

markets. Specifically, we propose that rule changes impacting price formation should have a 

180-day implementation phase that starts once there is an order issued.   This would prevent 

market distortions that can occur from imposing administrative and unnecessary risks.  For 

example, consider an electric generation owner who sold forward for an upcoming season and 

thereafter an increase to the minimum reserve price is announced and quickly implemented.  If 

the supplier did not incorporate this risk into its offer, then its awarded price may not cover the 

increased cost of emission allowances. Going forward, with the understanding of the risk of a 

sudden rule change, the generator would reflect this cost in its offer at all times.  This poses an 

ongoing and unnecessary cost to buyers that could be avoided by setting an implementation 

time period that provides time for the market to adjust.  In addition, the absence of this risk 

would make it easier for willing buyers and sellers to assess the fair value of emission 

allowances. This would lead to a more robust market place with narrower bid-ask spreads, 

which in turn increases market liquidity and forward price discovery.   

We appreciate MassDEP’s consideration of our comments and are hopeful the revision process 

can be modified to include a more defined timeline for implementing policy changes. 
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August 8, 2024 
 
Commissioner Heiple 
Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection 
100 Cambridge Street, Suite 900 
Boston, MA 02114 
Electronic Submission: climate.strategies@mass.gov 
 
RE: Increasing the Minimum Auction Reserve Price under 310 CMR 7.74 
 
Commissioner Heiple, 
 
Please accept the following comments in response to the Massachusetts Department of Environmental 
Protection (“MassDEP” or the “Department”) Discussion Document regarding a proposed increase of the 
minimum price for allowance auctions conducted pursuant to 310 CMR 7.74. As an energy provider, 
Vicinity Energy Inc. (“Vicinity”) fully supports Governor Healey’s vision on building a thriving and 
sustainable Commonwealth and we are excited to be a partner in the effort to reduce greenhouse gas 
emissions (“GHG”) in the communities we serve. However, as explained herein, Vicinity has serious 
concerns regarding the proposed increase of the minimum reserve price (“MRP”) from $0.50 to $9.00 
per allowance and urges you to continue following the original path set forth under the Global Warming 
Solutions Act (“GWSA”) and allow the market to dictate allowance pricing. The 1,700% proposed 
increase will have adverse impacts on the overall goal of reducing GHG.   
 
To understand the context of our comments, it is important to understand Vicinity, our history and our 
future. Vicinity is the largest provider of district energy solutions in North America. Here in 
Massachusetts, with a portfolio of 71 million square feet of space in Boston and Cambridge, Vicinity has 
been at the forefront of efficient district thermal energy generation and distribution since its origination 
as part of Boston Edison. Our thermal energy heats buildings, heats and chills water, and supports 
sterilization and humidification for key downtown hospitals and healthcare facilities, highlighting the 
critical importance of ensuring a consistent and reliable energy supply as we transition towards a 
decarbonized future. Most recently, Vicinity began an aggressive effort to decarbonize and electrify its 
district energy system. We are in the process of installing an industrial-sized electric boiler running on 
renewable power at times when renewable power is under-utilized. More dramatically, Vicinity is 
actively designing and constructing the first of its kind in North America heat pump to draw thermal 
energy from the Charles River. Our next venture will be the installation of thermal energy storage which 
will also use renewable energy at times when renewable energy is under-utilized. By reducing electricity 
use during peak demand, Vicinity will take pressure off the electrical grid when power usage is at its 
highest, while also reducing costs for customers. 
 
Vicinity’s plans to further accelerate our decarbonization efforts in Boston and Cambridge will be 
significantly impacted by the drastic MRP increase from $0.50 to $9.00 per allowance, a 1,700% increase 
as it diverts a crucial investment resource for our decarbonization efforts. While we understand that the 
motive for the MRP increase is to create price stability and predictability, this sudden and drastic 



increase not only contradicts the original intent of the allowance market, but also disrupts Vicinity’s 
investment plan for the decarbonization our district energy system. 
 
The goal of the GWSA is equal parts simple and ambitious: decrease GHG emissions within the 
Commonwealth. That goal is pursued through a deft balancing act of reducing emissions limits, and 
therefore the emission themselves, while simultaneously maintaining critical electricity production 
within the Commonwealth. As originally contemplated, the Department understood that this balancing 
was important because the imposition of a sudden and substantial fiscal barrier to electricity production 
would result in leakage of generation out-of-state and no overall emissions reduction. See New England 
Power Generators Association, Inc. v. Department of Environmental Protection, 480 Mass. 398, 409 
(2018) (discussing the interplay of the GWSA and the CES Regulation, 310 CMR 7.75, concluding “the 
agencies predict that the Cap Regulation’s limit on greenhouse gases will be met without any decrease in 
production by Massachusetts fossil fuel generators.”)  
 
With respect to the original intent of the auction program, the 2018 Technical Support Document, under 
Section IV: Impacts of Proposed Amendments, includes the following language: “Economic Impacts: The 
amendments will have minimal economic impacts during 2019 and 2020, if any, and will not have any 
impact after 2020. If stakeholders are correct regarding the benefits of a transition, then the 
amendments could reduce any economic impacts of 310 CMR 7.74 by improving the efficiency of the 
allowance market. However, given projected low allowance prices, possibly equal to zero, significant 
impacts are not anticipated." This language underscores that the program was developed with the 
expectation of low allowance costs, and MassDEP’s proposal appears to fundamentally alter this initial 
intent. It is not clear from the Discussion Document whether an economic analysis of economic impacts, 
including impacts to customers and ratepayers, has been conducted.  
 
Over the past 5 years, power generators have seen a significant increase in RGGI prices, with an 
approximate 300% increase from 2019 to 2024. This substantial rise in costs already represents a 
considerable financial impact on power generators, as they now face higher expenses for RGGI 
emissions allowances. While stating that “[i]t may be necessary to tighten the emission caps under 310 
CMR 7.74”, the Discussion Document does not identify what the emissions targets are that will be 
supported by the new minimum reserve price. Nor is there any indication in the Discussion Document or 
the Market Monitor memorandum that emissions targets are not being met. Indeed, given that 
allowance pricing is set through a market-based compliance mechanism, the fact that auction clearing 
prices are low proves that emissions themselves are low. That is, if emissions remained in excess of the 
limits market factors would necessarily drive allowance prices upward.  
 
The Department’s selection of $9.00 per allowance is confusing and unwarranted. The Reserve Price 
under the RGGI program (see 225 CMR 13.00) will be $2.62 in 2025. The Market Monitor memorandum 
suggests an MRP of $2.45, with the caveat that it could be higher to achieve “the minimum level 
consistent with MassDEP policy goals for 310 CMR 7.74.” Did MassDEP consider other minimum reserve 
prices between $0.50 and $9.00 per allowance and how those values affect emissions? Vicinity 
recommends that the Department conduct an additional analysis on differing reserve price scenarios, 
including the economic impact of differing prices, and share its findings with stakeholders, with 
additional opportunities to comment, prior to changing the minimum reserve price in such a significant 
manner.  
 
Vicinity strongly urges MassDEP to reconsider the proposed changes to the MRP until information on 
the basis for the proposed change and a third-party economic and consumer impact study can be 

https://www.mass.gov/lists/past-310-cmr-774-rulemaking-stakeholder-documents


conducted to better understand the full consequences of the increase to utility customers and energy 
providers. 
 
Finally, MassDEP sets annual emissions allowances for the auction through the formula established in 
310 CMR 7.74(5)(a). If the Commonwealth determines that market conditions have changed significantly 
and seeks to establish new policy goals to address declining auction prices, we respectfully argue that 
the appropriate, transparent mechanism for doing so would be a rulemaking amendment to 310 CMR 
7.74(5)(a).  
 
Vicinity’s district energy system is critical to helping the Commonwealth of Massachusetts achieve its 
GHG emissions reduction goals. While our customer base consists of several vital institutions with 
mission-critical energy requirements, the environmental benefits extend to all corners of Boston and 
Cambridge, including the environmental justice neighborhoods that are disproportionately affected by 
fossil fuel pollution. 
 
Thank you to the MassDEP staff for the opportunity to comment. We share your commitment to 
addressing climate change and achieving net zero carbon emissions and, as usual, welcome the 
opportunity to discuss our responses in greater detail. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Kevin Hagerty 
CEO, Vicinity Energy 
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